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Reminders for BGSURA retirees . . . 

DEADLINE is Friday, Nov. 11, for 
reservations for the Wednesday, Nov. 
16, BGSURA luncheon at Stone Ridge 

Golf Club. Speaker will be Dr. Nancy Orel, 
director of the BGSU Gerontology Program.

Dr. Orel, an associate professor, said she 
will focus on “research-based activities and 
behaviors that have been found to increase 
longevity and lead to wellness in later life (and 
across the lifespan).” She has led the Gerontology 
Program since 2004, joining the BGSU faculty 
after earning a Ph.D. at the University of Toledo 
in 1999. Dr. Orel earned her bachelor’s in 
psychology at BGSU.

While finishing her degree at BGSU, Dr. 
Orel was activity director of the Monclova Care 

Center in Toledo. Beginning in 1980 and for the 
next eight years, she was executive director of 
Senior Centers, Inc., Toledo. 
She also was executive 
director for five years of the 
Washtenaw County Council 
on Aging, Ann Arbor, Mich. 

Locally, Dr. Orel has 
served as president of the 
Governing Board of the 
Wood County Committee 
on Aging. In 2007, she was 
a finalist  for the Alumni 
Association’s Master 
Teacher Award.

Luncheon registration starts at 11:30 a.m.

Reservation – BGSURA Full-Service Luncheon at Stone Ridge
 Reservation deadline Friday, Nov. 11. Luncheon Wednesday, Nov. 16 

11:30-Noon: Check-in, socializing. Noon: Full-service Luncheon. $14 per person  

Name(s)

Number of reservations

1. Reservations by e-mail: gfinn3@woh.rr.com. Pay by cash or 
check at the door.
2. How to pay by mail (HURRY!): 
CHECK ENCLOSED FOR $________ PAYABLE TO BGSURA.
	 Send Reservation Form and Check to: 
		  Gaylyn Finn, BGSURA Treasurer, 
		  966 Deer Ridge Run, Bowling Green, OH 43402. 

BGSURA activities

A  TOUR of Mazza Museum: International Art from Picture 
Books, on the campus of Findlay University, is planned 

for Thursday, Nov. 17. Mazza is the world’s largest museum 
devoted to literacy and the art of children’s picture books. 
The docent-led tour will begin at 1:30 p.m. Car pooling or 

transportation will be arranged. Please contact Pat Koehler by 
Tuesday, Nov. 15  <pkoehler3@woh.rr.com> or 419-352-6180. 

ON Thursday, Dec. 15, Ralph Wolfe will open his home in 
North Baltimore for a holiday cocktail event from 4-7 p.m. 

Bring a beverage of choice and an appetizer to share. Dr. Wolfe 
hosted this event last year. Please RSVP to Pat Koehler by Dec. 
12. Indicate if you’re interested in car pooling or transportation.  

• Dr. Nancy Orel

Menu
Roasted Turkey w/gravy

Whipped Potatoes
Green Bean Almandine

House Salad with Ranch & 
Raspberry Vinaigrette
Warm Rolls and Butter

Iced Tea and Lemonade on 
Tables Alternating

Coffee and Hot Tea Station
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TWO emeritus professors in 
the department of Educational 

Foundations and Inquiry died last 
month – Dr. Thomas L. Bennett and 
Dr. James P. Davidson Jr.

n Dr. Bennett, 74, who suffered 
from prostate cancer, died Oct. 30 at 
Bridge Hospice in Bowling Green. 
Raised in Dexter, Mo., he graduat-
ed from Southeast Missouri State in 
1958 and taught 6th grade in the St. 
Louis County School District.

He was drafted into the U.S. 
Army in 1960 and served two 
years in a medical intelligence unit 
in Germany. Upon his return, he 
received his Master’s of Educa-
tion in 1965 and his Ph.D. in 1969 
from the University of Missouri. He 
moved to Bowling Green in 1966 to join the faculty of the College of Edu-
cation. His areas of expertise were educational psychology and human 
growth and development. Dr. Bennett retired in 1995. 

Passings

Jo
a

n
 G

o
r

d
o

n

• Tom Bennett and his daughter 
Brooke at the Bowling Green site 
of the Wood County Committee on 
Aging last New Year’s Day. Tom 
was a regular at the Center.

n Maurine Wilson Jones, of 
Bowling Green, died Nov.  3. She 
was 97. Born in Barberton, she was 
married to the late Paul W. Jones, 
editor in chief of The Daily Sentinel-
Tribune from 1954 until 
his retirement in 1980. 
Mr. and Mrs. Jones 
met in Washington 
Courthouse, where 
Paul was on the staff of 
the daily newspaper. 
They were “high school 
sweethearts.”

n Dr. Davidson, who was elected to 
Bowling Green City Council in 1985 and 
served three terms representing the first 
ward, died Oct. 13 in Bridge Hospice. He 
was 77. He was diagnosed with multiple 
system atrophy, a form of Parkinson’s 
disease, 17 years ago. His longevity was 
unusual for this disease and will lead to a 
study of his brain.

Dr. Davidson joined the College of 
Education faculty in 1970 and retired 
in 1998. A Detroit native, he earned his 
bachelor’s degree at Eastern Michigan in 
1957 and the master’s and doctorate from 
Wayne State. Dr. Davidson was a Korean 
War veteran. • Dr. Davidson in 1988

n Robin Lee Sutkaitis, 
55, of Toledo, who was 
employed in BGSU 
building maintenance 
for more than 17 years, 
died Sept. 17 at home. 

n Kenneth Crocker, 69, 
professor emeritus of 
marketing, died Sept. 
28 in South Carolina. 
He joined the Univer-

sity in 1981 and taught 
for 25 years, establish-
ing and managing the 
hospitality manage-
ment specialization.

n Sally Parent Sako-
la, 72, associate profes-
sor emeritus of health, 
physical education 
and recreation, died 
Oct. 5 in Florida. She 

taught at the Universi-
ty from 1968-93.

n George M. Spence, 
87, of North Baltimore, 
died Sept. 7, 2011, at 
Briar Hill Health Cam-
pus, North Baltimore. 
He was employed as 
a laborer from 1967 to 
1972.

• A 37-year veteran of the Bowling 
Green Fire Division, rising to the rank 
of chief, Elmer W. “Jack” Gonyer, died 
Oct. 19. A Portage native, Chief Gony-
er was a paratrooper during World War 
II and received the Purple Heart. He 
was photographed in 1987 by a BGSU 
photojournalism student as part of a 
continuing City of Bowling Green Ses-
quicentennial Celebration project to 
photograph citizens of the city.
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• Paul W. Jones also was photographed 
for the Sesquicentennial project by 
BGSU student Joe Guida in 1983. The 
Paul Willis Jones papers may be found 
in Jerome Library Center for Archival 
Collections.
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• The Bowling Green Kiwanis Club saluted Harold 
Bateson last May by presenting to him its Legion 
of Honor Award. At left is Michael Sibbersen, who 
succeeded Bateson as Wood County auditor. Club 
President Ben Otley is at right.

n Harold R. Bateson, a 
farmer and township 
trustee who served as 
Wood County Auditor 
from 1971 to 1993, died of 
pneumonia Nov. 8 at Wood 
Haven Health Care in 
Bowling Green. He was 86.

Bateson, who enlisted 
in the Marine Corps in 
1943 after graduation 
from Liberty High School, 
served in the Pacific with 
the 3rd Marine Division, 
known as “the Fighting 
Third” for its reputation as 
the “workhorse of the Pacific war.” The 3rd was involved in the capture and 
occupation of Guam in 1944 and the 1945 assault and occupation of Iwo Jima, 
where Bateson was injured.

Returning to Wood County in 1946, Bateson farmed on Wingston Road in 
Rudolph, where he lived for the last 59 years.   q
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Got a new address, or other 
changes in your BGSURA 
membership information?

Tell Paul Lopez
plopez43569@gmail.com

AS ANTICIPA-
TION of Bowl-
ing Green State 

University’s centennial 
celebration in 2010, Presi-
dent Sidney Ribeau asked 
Dr. Gary Hess to write a 
history of BGSU. Hess 
provided his view about 
what he hoped to accom-
plish with this institu-
tional history in his pref-
ace, writing that, “it is a 
history, not an encyclope-
dia” and what he hopes 
will “emerge is the central 
story of a changing insti-
tution and its accomplish-
ments” (page 6). 

His hope 
certainly has been 
attained with this book. 
He traces the histo-
ry through the leader-
ship of the 10 presidents 
each of whom has been 
instrumental in “setting 
the tone and direction of 
the University” (page 5). 

BGSU’s first President, 
Homer Williams, oversaw 
the building of a campus, 
hiring of a faculty, devel-
opment of a curriculum, 
and he advocated in the 
state legislature that this 
normal school become, by 
1935, a university. Hess 
highlights the presiden-
cy of more student-orient-
ed Frank Prout and his 
management of decreasing 
enrollment during WWII 
and the massive increase 
in students during the 
post-War period. 

Hess documents 

100 years in print: Newest history of BGSU
A review by Ann Bowers

continued on next page
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Calendar
Nov. 16 – Regular BGSURA 
luncheon. At Stone Ridge. Nancy 
Orel, director, BGSU Gerontology 
Program.
March 14, 2012 – Regular 
luncheon. At Stone Ridge. Wood 
County Commissioner Tim Brown.
April 11, 2012 – Annual joint 
luncheon with Toledo retirees. At 
Stone Ridge. Prof. Tim Fuerst, BGSU 
economics department.
May 9, 2012 – Regular luncheon. 
At Stone Ridge. Albert Colom, 
vice president, BGSU Enrollment 
Management.

Ralph McDonald’s desire 
to transform the Universi-
ty by raising faculty sala-
ries along with expec-
tations of completing 
doctorates and increasing 
research and publication. 
Hess devotes an entire 
chapter to the later years 
of McDonald’s presidency, 
and specifically the spring 
of 1961, when student and 
faculty protests and inter-
vention by the state legis-
lature resulted in McDon-
ald’s resignation. The 
previous two histories 
written on BGSU did not 
treat this event with any 
detail. Hess describes 
this time period and the 
controversy, which still 
today can elicit emotion-
al responses, in a balanced 
and scholarly manner. 

HESS continues with 
well-researched 

descriptions of the pres-
idencies of William 
Jerome, Hollis Moore, 
Paul Olscamp and Sidney 
Ribeau, discussing the 
growth and change occur-
ring with the organiza-
tional structure, facilities, 
faculty, areas of research 
and excellence, student 
involvement, technolo-
gy, and fund raising, all 
of which were imprinted 
with the personality, inter-
ests, and opinions of each 
of these presidents. 

Hess ends with a brief 
overview of the presiden-
cy of Carol Cartwright 
and a look to the next one 
hundred years. He also 
includes the contributions 
made by the presidents 
who served for short terms 
or in interim positions. 

A major strength of 
this book is its format. 
Hess takes a complex 
institutional history and 
writes with detail, and 
with clarity. Although 
largely an administrative 
history of the Universi-
ty, many sidebars provide 
details on student life, 
key events, buildings, and 
people. 

These sidebars 
provide depth and richness
to the institutional story. 

BGSU’s Office of Market-
ing and Communication 
also should be commend-
ed for creating a very high 
quality publication. One 
criticism is the lack of an 
index. Because this book 
is so well researched and 
written, it is a shame that 
an index was not provided. 
Overall, Bowling Green 
State University 1910-
2010: A Legacy of Excel-
lence will provide read-
ers now and in the future 
with an accurate and very 
interesting history of this 
University.    q

• Dr. Hess researching BGSU Board of Trustees 
minutes in the Jerome Library Center for Archival 
Collections in 2008. He is Emeritus Distinguished 
Research Professor. Dr. Hess spoke about the book 
project at the November 2008 BGSURA luncheon.

Newest history continued

Jones continued

BGSURA 
member 
Ann 
Bowers 
retired 
in 2005 
as inter-
im direc-
tor of 
the Center for Archi-
val Collections. She is 
a co-author, with Janet 
Parks, of  Forward 
Falcons: Women’s 
Sports at Bowling 
Green State Universi-
ty 1914-1982, available 
from lulu.com.

BGSU President Frank Prout 
hired Paul Jones in 1941 to teach 
and to establish the University 
News Bureau as its first director – 
“to acquaint the people of north-
western Ohio, the state and the 
nation with the University and the 
operations and services it offered.”

The Joneses were married for 
64 years, until Paul’s death in 2005 
at the age of 91.

Maurine was a 1936 gradu-
ate of Denison University, where 
she majored in music and attend-
ed graduate school at The Ohio 
State University. Paul graduated 
from Ohio Wesleyan, and earned a 
BGSU master’s in history in 1961. q

The fine print
Gary R. Hess. Bowling 
Green State Universi-
ty 1910-2010: A Lega-
cy of Excellence. Virgin-
ia Beach, Va: Donning 
Company Publishers, 
2010. 121 pp. 9x12 
inches, color and black 
and white photos. 
$46.99. Available at 
the BGSU Bookstore.

• Seen and heard at the Kiwanis 
Pancake Breakfast Nov. 5: BGSU alum 
State Rep. Randy Gardner (orange shirt, 
of course), Betty Jean Anderson, Clif 
Boutelle, and Judy Boutelle.
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